DRAFT

 Minutes
Missouri Military Preparedness and Enhancement Commission

Fort Leonard Wood, Missouri

April 19, 2017
10:30 am

The meeting was held at the John B. Mahaffey Museum Complex, 495 S. Dakota Avenue, Fort Leonard Wood, Missouri  65473.   
MMPEC members participating (in person or via teleconference):  Chairman Mike Dunbar, Bob Hagedorn, Royal Turner, Hart Nelson, and Representative Charlie Davis, Charles Baxter (Veterans Commission chair designee), and Military Advocate Joe Driskill (DED director designee). 
WELCOME
Chair Dunbar called the meeting to order at 10:37 am and roll was called. Quorum was established with seven statutory members participating.  Introductions were made.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
On motion by Commissioner Hagedorn, seconded by Commissioner Nelson, the following resolution was unanimously approved by those members present:

RESOLVED, the Commission hereby approves the agenda of April 19, 2017, as submitted.  

ADOPTION OF BYLAWS
With the assistance of DED General Counsel, bylaws were established, setting forth seven articles by which the Commission will operate.  A copy of the draft bylaws were distributed to the Commission members prior to the meeting.  On motion by Commissioner Hagedorn, seconded by Commissioner Nelson, the following resolution was unanimously approved by those members present:
RESOLVED, the Commission hereby approves the bylaws of the Missouri Military Preparedness and Enhancement Commission, as submitted.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
On motion by Commissioner Nelson, seconded by Commissioner Hagedorn, the following resolution was unanimously approved by those members present:

RESOLVED, the Commission hereby approves the minutes of the December 6, 2016 and January 20, 2017 minutes, as submitted. 
REPORTS
Chair Dunbar asked Bill Bellomy for an update from Lt. Governor Parson’s office who advised that Fort Leonard Wood is the largest, single employer in Pulaski County.  Mr. Bellomy appreciated the opportunity to speak and thanked the Commission for all of their efforts for the military and their families.
Chair Dunbar welcomed Charles Baxter from the Veterans Commission who spoke about the Fort Leonard Wood Veterans Cemetery, which was formally dedicated in the Fall of 2010 and provides burial and internment benefits at no cost to veterans, their spouses and eligible dependent children.  There are currently five veterans’ cemeteries in Missouri: Springfield, Higginsville, Bloomfield, Ft. Leonard Wood, and Jacksonville.
Keith Crumley gave an update on the Whiteman Area Leadership Council (WALC) and the Whiteman Air Force Base Community Council (BCC).  The WALC currently has 16 members and the President is Jim Smith; the BCC has 350 members and the President is Greg Frencken.  The BCC is looking to build a Heritage Center and the WALC will help with fundraising efforts for the building.  The BCC and WALC are working together to provide the best possible support for Whiteman.
Steve Johnston from the St. Joseph Community Partnership reported that the 139th Airlift Wing is the top priority for the Community Alliance of St. Joseph.  He advised that programmatic funding for AATIC and WIC for the 2018 budget was just announced.  Mr. Johnston also advised they were working with General Danner and the Missouri National Guard to identify 40+ acres in northwest Missouri for training purposes. 
Kent Thomas with the Leonard Wood Institute and Sustaining Ozarks Partnership reviewed the background, mission, vision and strategy of each.  He stated they communicate and coordinate with approximately 2,500 leaders from local government, businesses and key organizations to accomplish their desired outcomes and goals.    
Mike Dubois with Kit Bond Strategies started off by thanking Chair Mike Dunbar for his time and service to the Commission.  He then did an overview of the Hawthorn Foundation and Kit Bond Strategies.  He briefly restated what some of the other installations had already mentioned in their updates.  He then did a BRAC refresher - noting that BRAC is a statutory process by which the United States Department of Defense can close or realign military installations within the United States. The last BRAC round was in 2005.  He stated there is 15-18 months of prep work involved.  KBS has reviewed the OSD memo recommending an FY19 and FY21 BRAC.  He explained the projected BRAC timetable, starting in CY2017 – Fall 2021 when Congress is required to accept or reject the recommendations, in whole.      
Joe Driskill reported on Military Appreciation Day which was held on February 14, 2017 at the Capitol with approximately 200 stakeholders participating, and was seen by legislators, the governor’s office and others as a great success.  He advised the Commissioners to be thinking about what to do next year. 
Mr. Driskill then gave his quarterly update where he stated that he has been busy attending ADC and Washington, DC events; been heavily involved with BRAC and NGA issues, installation happenings and concerns; other activities include travel transition, legislation, and the strategic plan. 
Brigadier General Kevin Vereen gave a command brief and overview of Fort Leonard Wood (FLW), noting that FLW is home to three schools that support the Army, and 80,000 soldiers are trained there annually.  He stated that the Army is growing; FLW is slated to train an additional 6,000 soldiers this year.  He noted they are the #1 Army installation that trains the Navy.  
BG Vereen announced that the Maneuver Support Center of Excellence (MSCoE) Chief of Staff, COL Heath Roscoe and the MSCoE Command Sergeant Major, CSM Jon Stanley, would lead the MMPEC commissioners and any interested visitors on a tour of Fort Leonard Wood immediately after the meeting’s adjournment.
NEW BUSINESS
Mr. Driskill encouraged everyone to visit the new MMPEC website and welcomed any comments. 
Chair Dunbar advised the next meeting will be June 6, 2017 at Rosecrans Air National Guard Base in St. Joseph, and noted the December meeting has changed to December 7, 2017, in Jefferson City.  

ADJOURNMENT
Having no further business on the agenda, the meeting adjourned and those who were interested went on a guided tour of the base.  
